

# MG 718 – Catherine Littlejohn King

Dates: 1941-2021 (inclusive); 1960-2021 (predominant)

**Extent:** 2.71 m of textual material; 19 colour photographs.

Biographical note: Catherine King (nee Littlejohn) was born in Sherbrooke, Québec on November 13, 1947, and raised in Reaboro then Lindsay, Ontario. Cathy attended Western University earning her undergraduate degree and continued her studies as a grad student at the University of Saskatchewan receiving her Master of Education in 1975 and earning her PhD from the University of Calgary in 1983. In her professional life, Cathy was a teacher, writer, and historian. As a teacher, Cathy was proud to be part of the Northern Teacher Education Program (NORTEP) and the Saskatchewan Urban Native Teacher Education Program (SUNTEP) and enjoyed seeing the successes of her students. As a writer, Cathy coauthored, The History of the Métis of Willow Bunch (2003), with her dear friend Ron Rivard. In 2004, the book won the Saskatchewan Book Award for Publishing in Education. Cathy's final manuscript entitled The Métis History of Saskatchewan, also co-authored with Rivard, will be published posthumously. An avid historian, Cathy spent more than a decade researching and identifying Métis Veterans and, working with the Gabriel Dumont Institute (GDI), combined her research with their family anecdotes in the development of a database to share their stories. Cathy's passion led her to chronicle her journey overseas through the United Kingdom, France, Italy and the Netherlands following the path of many Métis soldiers who served in World War II. Cathy's fervent efforts to share the contributions and sacrifices of Métis Veterans who served in both World Wars and the Korean War culminated in her book, The Métis Soldiers of Saskatchewan: 1914-1953 (2012), for which GDI received nominations for Saskatchewan Book Awards, in 2014, for Book of the Year and Aboriginal Peoples' Publishing Award. She passed away in January 2023. (source: https://thestarphoenix.remembering.ca/obituary/catherine-king-1086927830)

**Scope and content:** This fonds contains the research materials gathered by Catherine Littlejohn King as a part of her career as a historian and writer of Metis history, in particular of Saskatchewan and Metis soldiers. It mainly contains drafts of her writing, copies of articles and other secondary sources, interviews, and biographies. There is also material on general indigenous history and issues, as well as indigenous education and some general material related to Canadian history

Arrangement: This fonds has been arranged into 9 series, and sorted alphabetically within each series.

- I. Metis Issues and History (Alphabetized)
- II. Indigenous issues
- III. Indigenous Soldiers/Veterans and War
  Contains some interviews, when labeled specifically as vet or solider.
- IV. Interviews/Biographies (Indigenous)
  May contain interviews of vets or soldiers, but if not labeled specifically as such they have been placed here.
- V. Indigenous Education
- VI. General

- VII. Publishing/Drafts (separate or a part of their topic?)
- VIII. Personal

Due to the nature of the materials there are some files that might have fit into multiple series', and best efforts were made to place them into the most relevant series. Notes have been made where possible to point out some instances of this throughout.

File titles appear verbatim, taken either from the folder, or if no folder title was present, from the title of the document. If the document was untitled, or the archivist needed to add information this has been supplied in [brackets].

This material came in at the same time and in the same boxes as the Cecil King (MG 548) materials. Best efforts to separate the Cecil King material and the Catherine Littlejohn King material was made, but researchers should note the connection between the two fonds and see also MG 548 (Cecil King fonds). Particular cross over occurs in Series VIII Personal, as they shared an email address. Others series with similarities are Indigenous Education and Indigenous Issues.

**Restrictions:** Files marked as **RESTRICTED** require vetting by the archivist prior to release. All restrictions are applied as per privacy legislation. Copyright restrictions also apply.

Accession 2022-013

Donated by Cecil King and Catherine Littlejohn King in two accruals in 2021 and 2022.

Processed and finding aid created by Amy Putnam, 2023.

# I. Metis history and research

1. 1850 [Pembina] Census. – nd.

Handwritten notes listing 6 members of the Trotter family. [Pembina] in brackets because it is hard to read and that is the best guess.

2. 1885 Losses Claimed. - 1990.

Photocopy of Appendix F "Claims for Losses Suffered in 1885, Batoche and Vicinity" from *The Free People* by Diane P. Payment.

3. 1920-1930's - Ron. - nd.

Research notes on Metis, presumably for book written with Ron Rivard.

4. 1940's Newspapers on Metis. – nd.

List of sources/citations from Regina Archives.

5. 1950's - Ron. - nd, 1950-1954.

Transcribed correspondence, articles, & interview with Joe Amyotte on the Saskatchewan Metis Society.

6. 1960's - Ron. – nd.

Photocopy of minutes of Indian and Metis Meeting, Aug 10, 1967.

7. 1970's - Ron. – nd.

Research on Metis.

8. 1980's - Ron. - nd.

Research on Metis.

9. 20<sup>th</sup> Century Metis. – nd.

Typed articles.

10. 20th Century Questionnaire - Ron. - nd, 2006. RESTRICTED

Filled out questionnaires about experiences as a Metis person in the 20<sup>th</sup> century.

11. AMNSIS [Association of Metis and Non-Status Indians of Saskatchewan]. – nd.

"Proposed Native Housing Strategy"

12. Article: Shifting Reality. - 2014-2020.

Includes a handful of different articles: "First Nations Securing Borders", "Saskatchewan Metis scholar hired as Gabriel Dumont Research Chair in Metis Studies at USask", "The Complex issue of indigenous heritage", "Shifting Riel-ity: The 1885 North-West Rebellion"

13. [articles]. – 1955-1986, 2005

"Historic Battleford, The Golden Jubilee Year of Sask, 1955," "Frontier Statesman of the Canadian Northwest Frederick Haultain," "Virgin Sod: Avalanche of Migrating Buffalo," "History Cypress Park Resort Inn", email about Laplante family, "Jonesville Homemakers Club 1926. Unlabled folder.

14. Les Autres Metis: The English Metis of the Prince Albert Settlement 1862-1886. – 2008. Thesis by Paget James Code, computer printed copy with sticky notes.

15. Back to Batoche Med Architecture. – 1996.

Thesis "Back to Batoche: A Cultural Centre for Metis Nation of Saskatchewan" by David Adam Hutton for a Master of Architecture.

16. Background Docs Metis history. – nd, 2016.

Articles, notes.

17. Background. Vol 2. – nd, 1990.

"Rebirth of metis Nationalism"

18. Batoche. – 2013.

Handwritten note "The Families of Batoche Parish" and "Back to Batoche" pamphlet.

- 19. Batoche '85 [The Metis People Commemorate the Centenary of the Northwest Resistance 1885-1985]. [1985].
- 20. Batoche Discovery Booklet. nd.

Computer printout.

21. Batoche Survey. – 1998.

Comments from a survey taken "during the Back to Batoche Days '98 [where] a random sample of 50 people were interviewed"

22. Battle of Seven Oaks. - 2017.

Article printed from the Manitoba Historical Society website "Introduction: Reflections on the Battle of Seven Oaks" by Robert Coutts.

23. [Biographies: Life Stories] – nd.

List of citations from issues of New Breed.

24. Brenda McDougall. - nd, 2020.

Manuscript with no title, assumed to be "One of the Family", web print out with bibliographic information of her book "One of the Family".

- 25. "The CCF and the Development of Metis Colonies in Southern Saskatchewan during the Premiership of T.C. Douglas, 1944-1961" by F. Laurie Barron. nd.
- 26. Census Data Sask. Archives 1881, 1891, 2001. nd, 2001, 2016.

Notes, newspaper clipping "Metis once not counted in census", article "Exploring Family History in Saskatchewan"

27. Clippings. - 2009-2019.

"Gabriel Daniels Leaves the Supreme Court Following a Unanimous Ruling that Metis and Non-Status Indians are Considered Indians Under the Constitution..."; "Metis entertainer shares his songs and his stories" "Red River jig may be good for your heart"

- 28. "A Conceptual Framework for the Development of a Sustainability Strategy by the Metis of Northern Saskatchewan" by Laerence William Stanley, M.A. Thesis in Environment and Management. 2000.
- 29. Consultation with Aboriginal People on Archeological Legislation and Regulations: Metis Perspective prepared by Ron Rivard. 1991.
- 30. Cumberland House. 1940s.

Computer printouts of photos, mostly untitled but likely Metis based on their similarity to other photos in this series.

31. [Curriculum]. - nd.

Found loose. A three page document briefly describing Metis/Michif history and worldview.

32. Cypress Hills Massacre. – 1954.

Photocopy from Saskatchewan History, Vol. 7 no.3, Autumn 1954.

33. Daniel Charette. - 2017.

Webprint out of LAC search results for "Daniel Charette" Folder was labeled "Danielle Charette"

34. "Disappearance of Commons" Irene Spry. – 1976.

Photocopy from Canadian Plains Studies 6.

35. ECDEV Backgrounds. - 1992-1996.

Notes, "Saskatchewan Metis Economic Development Institutions Plan"

- 36. Fort Walsh: NWMP; Jerry Potis; Cypress Hills massacre Metis. nd. Photocopied articles.
- 37. Found Poems of the Metis People: Towards a New Past Vol. II. 1975.

38. FR Opposed to Riel, 1869-1870. – nd.

Photocopy of typescript "Copy of the Document sent to French Representatives by French people"

39. "George Anthony Belcourt Pioneer Missionary of the Northwest". – 1951.

Box 2

40. Green Lake. – 1997.

Thesis by John O. Thornton "The National Policy, The Department of the Interior and Original Settlers: Land Claims of the metis, Green Lake, Saskatchewan 1909-1930.

- 41. "Green Lake: A Historic Composition" <u>New Breed</u>, July/August 1985. Photocopy.
- 42. [Green Lake, SK]. nd. Wikipedia printout.
- 43. Half Breeds off Treaty. 1888, 2013.

Web printouts of search results/sources, photocopies of ledgers "List of Halfbreeds who have withdrawn from treaty"

- 44. Historical Mass with Mgr Thevenot and the Return of the Belle of Batoche. nd. Program/schedule of events.
- 45. History of Metis Education in Sask. nd.
- 46. History of Metis Employment in Saskatchewan. nd.
- 47. Ile a la Crosse Residential School. nd.

Photocopy from Shattering the Silence: The Hidden History of Residential Schools in Saskatchewan.

- 48. "In Memory of Mary Rose (Pritchard) Sayers" Metis/Resist. 1971. Article from Saskatchewan History.
- 49. "Introduction to Document Six: The CCF and the Saskatchewan Metis Society" by F. Laurie Barron.
- 50. James Ross. 1981.

Photocopy of thesis "James Ross 1835-1871: The Life and Times if an English-Speaking Halfbreed in the Old Red River Settlement".

51. Je Suis Michif. – Web printout. – 2014.

Article in French.

52. Jim Sinclair. – 1984.

Images from Provincial Archives of Saskatchewan printed out from Gabriel Dumont Institute Virtual museum.

53. "The Language of Metis Folk Houses". – 2003.

Typewritten notes.

- 54. Laurier Defense of Riel. Article.
- 55. Lebret Community Profile: A Journey through Time. nd.
- 56. Lebret History. nd

Photocopy about Metis and non-Metis schools.

57. Lebret/Katepwa.

Printouts from "Postcard Views of Qu'apelle Valley"

58. Lebret Metis Farm. – nd.

Background documents, hand drawn maps.

- 59. [Lebret Farm Transfer to Metis and Non-Status Indians News Release]. 1986.
- 60. [Malcom Norris Speech at Batoche]. transcript. 1964.
- 61. Manitoba Act Section 31. 1877.

Photocopy "Public Notice in the matter of the Grant of the 1,400,0000 acres of land to the children of half-breed families..."

62. Manitoba Indian and Metis Conferences. - 1960's.

Typed notes, "The Teaching of Indian, Inuit and Metis Heritage", "Reflections on the Annual Manitoba Indian and Metis Conferences of the Early 1960s".

- 63. Manitoba Metis Federation V. Canada. 2013.
- 64. Manitoba Metis History. 1973-1976.

Articles from Manitoba Historical Society.

65. Material Culture: Metis Folk Home. - 2017.

Printout of article from metisarchitect.com

66. Materials on Researching Metis. – 2006, nd.

Calendar page for May 2006, copy of "Search for the Truth – The History of the Metis of Willow Bunch", articles from Scarlet and Gold.

67. McLean's Book. - 1987.

"In the Wilderness Once More" typewritten copy.

68. [Metis]. - nd.

Handwritten draft/notes "This is a record of events as they occurred over the last several months in the life of Maurice Desjarlais"; first page of article "Metis land settlement at Willow Bunch, Saskatchewan, 1840-1910.

69. [Metis]. - nd, 2019.

Untitled manuscript pages, emails about Metis Rising

70. [Metis]. - 2016-2017.

Found loose. "The Metis: Contemporary Problem of Identity", metis Scrip Records LAC, "Metis" search results in Ojibwe Peoples Dictionary.

71. [Metis]. - nd, 2018.

Unlabeled folder containing list of Metis Soldiers of WWI, WWII and Korea, notes on Declaration of Abandonment, research notes, page from calendar (Feb 2018), list of References Consulted, "metis Life in Twentieth Century Saskatchewan", "Chapter 10 War Stories – War of 1812 to the First World War".

72. [Metis]. – 2021, nd.

"National Voice for Metis and Non-Status Indians Formed 50 Years Ago", Joe Amoyette Interview.

73. Metis 1950's. – 1952-1964.

Transcripts of articles.

74. Metis, 1980's. – 1986.

Photocopy of cover of New Breed Vol 16, No.10 October 1985.

75. [Metis] - 1920-1930s. - nd.

Research notes.

76. Metis Activists. - nd, 2021. RESTRICTED

Clippings, correspondence, bio of Vital Morin, "Activism 1950s to 1970s".

77. Metis Art Quillwork. - 1987.

Photocopy from Native Studies Review Vol. 3 No. 2 1987.

78. Metis and Residential Schools - 2006.

"Metis History and Experience and Residential Schools in Canada prepared for The Aboriginal Healing Foundation"

79. Metis Background Organ. – nd.

Untitled manuscript/research notes.

- 80. The Metis Cypress Hills Interprovincial Park Fact Sheet. Pamphlet. nd.
- 81. Metis Identity. 2003, 2017.

Notes, articles.

- 82. Metis Issues. Clippings. 2002-2003.
- 83. Metis Genealogical Research Notes. 2010.

  Saskatchewan Genealogical Society Bulletin Vol. 41 no.2;
- 84. Metis/History Dakota Siege. nd.
- 85. Metis History General. 1978.

Photocopy of Saskatchewan people: A Brief Illustrated Guide to their Ethnocultures by Zenon Pohorecky

86. Metis Hivernants. - 2016.

Articles and webpage printouts.

87. Metis Land Sources. – nd.

List of sources from Saskatchewan Archives Board (Provincial Archives of Saskatchewan)

[Metis Nation Saskatchewan]

88. [Metis Nation Saskatchewan] MNS. - 1998-2005.

Timeline of meetings.

Box 3

- 89. [Metis Nation Saskatchewan] MNS Basic Docs. 1996-2013. Constitution, bylaws, of the Metis Nation Saskatchewan, Metis Act, etc.
- 90. The Metis Nation On the Move: Report on the Metis nation's Constitutional Parallel Process. 1992.
- 91. Metis Pictures. nd, 1983.

Computer printouts of photos, "Fur Trade in the Swan River Region" booklet.

- 92. Metis Pictures/Location History Room, Saskatoon Public Library. 2014.
  Printout of database results.
- 93. Metis Return. 1889.

Photocopy of a clipping about Metis returning after Batoche.

94. Metis Schools. – nd.

Computer printouts of photos.

95. Metis Society. – 1950.

Transcript from newspaper article.

96. Metis Sources / U of S. - 1984-2007.

Clippings, handwritten notes, pamphlets, not identifiably sources from the U of S.

97. Metis Stories.

Note excerpts from various publications. Also Calendar page May 2018.

98. [Metis Stories 2]. - nd.

Typed notes.

99. Metis taken off treaty. – 1886.

Photocopy, typed document.

100. Metis Work Ethic – Deanna M. Raymond. – 2013.

"The Metis Work Ethic and the Impacts of CCF Policy on the Northwestern Saskatchewan Trapping Economy, 1930-1960" Thesis.

101. [Miscellaneous]. – nd, 2020.

Handwritten notes on Metis women/culture, outline by Don Smith for article "Seen but not seen", exerpt from "Prairie Perspectives". Found in unlabeled folder.

102. Misc. Metis Interviews. – RESTRICTED. (3<sup>rd</sup> party health info in email)

Chapter drafts, metis veterans, Vital Morin interview, photocopies from New Breed.

103. ["The Mission of Louis Riel"]. - nd.

Handwritten notes.

- 104. Msgr. Provencher and the Native People of Red River, 1818-1853 by A.S. Lussier. 1985.
- 105. National Archives Photographs to Order. 2004-2005.
- 106. NB Issues. Clippings. 2019. OS Box 1

107. NCC [Native Council of Canada]. - nd.

Constitution of the Native Council of Canada (Metis and Non-status Indians)

108. [New Breed]. - nd, 1971, 1975.

Photocopied issues.

109. [New Breed] Pertinent Articles. - 1974.

Photocopy

110. [New Breed]. - 1971-1978

Also chapter lists from unpublished manuscript, photocopy from The Beaver

111. [New Breed]. - nd, 2003.

Photocopies, possibly from various issues.

112. New Breed. - 1999-2009.

Three issues of New Breed – Spring 1999, Spring 2007, Winter 2009.

113. New Nation. - 2010-2012.

Five issues of New Nation, Summer 2010, Fall 2010, Winter 2010, Fall 2011, Winter/Spring 2012.

114. Nora's Manuscript. - nd.

Manuscript of "Nora's" life as a half breed.

115. NWMP at Fort Walsh & NWT Resist. - 1935, 1961.

Photocopies of articles.

- 116. Old Indian and Metis Fiddling in Manitoba. Web printout. 2011.
- 117. Organization Members, 1946. nd.

Write up about the Saskatchewan Metis Society and its membership, title taken from document.

- 118. Perche, France Genealogy Metis. 2010.
- 119. Petitville. 2002. OS Box 1

Clippings.

120. Photos – Metis. – nd.

Computer print outs of photos, some have labels/captions. "Metis Scoutsn, Boundary Survey, 1874", "Dixon Brothers", "Sam Sinclair", "Crater created from underground blast – WWI France", war memorial images.

121. Pictures. - nd, 1938

Printed on computer paper. J.L. LaRoque; Saskatchewan Metis Society; Claude Petit; Magdeleine Klyne, Marie Justine Desjarlais, Rosine Desjarlais, Magdeleine Desjarlais; Malcolm Norris; Karen Laroque, Joseph Z and Mary Laroque; Grave Lavallee welcomes Rt. Hon. Louis Sr. Laurent; Metis House, Black Lake; Ray Hamilton, Mederick, Arnold Dufour & Pierce Carriere; Ray Hamilton; Also bio of Clarence Trotchie.

122. Pictures - Sources. - 2005, nd.

Lists of images and their references codes from Library and Archives Canada.

123. Pictures to Order. - 2004-2006.

Photo references/database entries from Library and Archives Canada

124. The Plains Metis - Foster. - 1991.

Photocopy from Native Peoples The Canadian Experience, Chapter 19.

125. Politics Miscellaneous. - 2007.

Provincial results metis election, SUNTEP fall culture camp, request for support letter from John Dorion, clipping.

126. Post Batoche Metis Issues. – 1889-1893.

Photocopies from newspapers.

Box 4

127. Primrose Bombing. - 2005.

Research notes and lists of citations from archival fonds.

128. Primrose Bombing Range. - nd., 1996, 2013-2014

Articles relating to the military, not necessarily the Primrose Bombing Range.

129. Primrose Bombing Range – Metis Claim. – 2001.

Clipping "Metis grow restless for deal with feds"

130. Primrose Weapon Range, 1951-1960. - 1974.

Article from New Breed.

131. Pritchards. - 2017.

Print out of articles from Gabriel Dumont Institute.

132. Puzzle of the Morrisette-Arcand Clan: A History of Metis Historic and Intergenerational Trauma by Jess Thistle, A Thesis Presented to the University of Waterloo. – 2016.

133. La Rebellion du Nord-Ouest. – Photocopy. – 1887.

134. Red River Settlement Census: An index to the Census for the years 1827, 1828, 1829, 1830, 1831, 1832, 1833, 1835, 1838, 1840, 1843 compiled by Gail Morin. – 1998.

135. Regina Archives. – nd, 2012.

Photocopies of articles from Star Phoenix, handwritten notes regarding metis material to order from archives.

136. Research on Metis Success. - nd.

Typewritten notes.

137. Resources. - 2017.

Search results printed from Library and Archives Canada.

138. Resources Metis Identity. – 2006, nd.

Writing by Calvin laliberte, article "Metis Identity: Sharing Traditional knowledge and healing practices at metis Elders Gatherings".

139. *The Riel Rebellions: A Cartographic History* by William A. Oppen. University of Toronto Press, 1979.

140. Rise of Metis Nationalism. - nd.

Computer printouts of photos. John Tootoosis & Pete Tompkins; Jean Cuthand, Norris, Brady; Metis Leaders Conference, Metis dances, cartoons.

141. Rivers/Fur Trade 1800's.

Handwritten notes.

142. Ross Family. – 2016.

Printout from *Manitoba History:* The Victorian family in Canada in Historical Perspective: The Ross Family of Red River and the Jarvis Family of Prince Edward Island.

143. Sask. Archives – Guides. Sections on Metis and First Nations. – nd.

Excerpts from finding aids from the Provincial Archives of Saskatchewan.

- 144. [Saskatchewan Archives copy request form]. nd.
- 145. [Saskatchewan Archives Guides in the Regina Office]. nd.
- 146. [Sask. Legislature]. 1969.

Re: Act to Establish the Saskatchewan Indian and Metis Department.

147. [Saskatchewan Metis Society]. - nd.

Paragraph description from a list of various organizations.

- 148. Saskatchewan Metis Society Board of Directors. 1974.
- 149. Saskatchewan History Metis in Fur Trade. 1974.

Copy of Saskatchewan History Vol.27 no.2, hand written notes.

150. Saskatoon Archives Pictures/Regina Archives – Resources. – nd, 1996, 2006.

Handwritten notes, citations/sources, retrieval slips, article "Language & Culture of the Metis People" by Josee Normand.

151. "Scrip Benefited Speculators, Not Metis." - 1983.

Pemmican Journal, Winter, 1983.

152. Scrip – Oellette Etc. – nd.

Lists of references to archival sources. Each list is headed with a last name: Lacerte, Adam, Allary, Amyotte, Azure, Bastien/Borsten, Beauchamp, Beauchamp, Briere/Bruyere, Champagne, Caplette, Cook, Descoteause, Gardiepy, Gaudry, Gladu, Gosselin, Hamelin, Klyne, Lafournaise, Langer, McGillis, Chartrand.

153. Sculptures on Highway #11 – Prairies North. – 2021.

Prairies North Spring 2021, photocopy of "Thinking: A Neglected Art"

- 154. [The Settlement of Saskatchewan to 1914 by Edmund H. Oliver]. 1926.
- 155. Sources. nd.

Handwritten notes and printed search results from the Library and Archives Canada.

156. Sources Glenbow [Archives]. – 2014.

Finding aid for James Brady fonds, Select Bibliography of the Fur Trade, "Beyond Red River: A Reinterpretation of Metis Identity According to Wahkootowin"

157. Sources (Metis). – nd, 2012.

"Supplement to Saskatchewan Local Histories at the Legislative Library", sources/citations.

- 158. Statement Made by Gabriel Dumont. Photocopy. 1893.
- 159. St. Madeline. 2017.

Articles on a Metis community

160. St. Michael's Music & Metis Children. – Clipping. – 2016. OS Box 1

161. Survival Mode. - 2013.

Article on children who have lived through war.

- 162. The Thatcher Government in Saskatchewan and the Revival of Metis Nationalism by James Pistula. 1997.
- 163. Training and life 1950s-1960s.

Computer printouts of photos of Metis with notes.

Box 5

164. [Transcription of correspondence.] – 1947-1948.

T.C. Douglas, Fred Deleronde.

165. "The West Metis after the Insurrection" by Marcel Giraud. – 1956.

Photocopy from Saskatchewan History, Vol. 9, no 1, Winter 1956.

166. Whitford Palliser Expedition.

Photocopy from two books, "The Palliser Papers 1857-1860" and "The Palliser Expedition: The Dramatic Story of Western Canadian Exploration 1857-1860"

167. Willow Bunch. - nd.

Willow Bunch Metis names from the Parish records.

168. The Wisdom of Honouring our Metis Elders: A metis Elder's Wellness Conference Report/Community Idea Book. – 1998.

# II. Indigenous issues and history

May include records about Metis people and history if it was unclear or contained information about First Nations as well. Best efforts to place material specifically about the Metis in Series I have been made.

- 1. Aboriginal issues. Clippings. 2018. OS Box 1
- Alice Kehoe, manuscript, Especially Good Acting of the Indians 1970s. nd.
   Manuscript of Chapter 12. Handwritten note on it says "Part of a book manuscript prepared by Alice Kehoe, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, early 1970's, for book proposed for Holt Rinehart Winston of Canada Series, edited by Sally Weaver"
- 3. American Indian Crafts and Culture, January 1973, Vol. 7 no 1.
- 4. [Anishinaabemodaa web page]. 2009.

Printout of the websites home page.

5. Barbara Croall Odawa Flutist. – 2017.

Biography and list of works.

6. BIA Apology for Racism. - 2000.

Article photocopied from Jet magazine.

7. Bios in Local History Room. - 2017.

Printout from Our Legacy with names from the Biography Clippings collection.

8. Buffalo. – 2021.

Clipping of a photo of bison calves at Wanuskewin.

- 9. Burial Records of St. Francis X. 1835-1868.
- 10. [Clippings]. 2010-2021. OS Box 1
- 11. Clippings. 2019. OS Box 1

Colton Boushie, Rebecca Belmore, Rosalena Smith, Bear Creek, Peter MacKinnon

- 12. Columns Cuthand et Al. Clippings. 2018-2021. OS Box 1
- 13. Celebrating our Story Warriors. 2014.

Pamphlet, emails re this event.

14. Coming Home – Neal McLeod. – 2001.

Photocopy from (Ad)dressing Our Worlds, "Coming Home Through Stories"

15. Community Activities SIMFC. - nd, 2008.

Presentation to the Board of directors of the Saskatoon Indian and Metis Friendship Centre; Submission to the Task Force on Housing Affordability.

16. [Contributions by the Indigenous Peoples of the Americas]

Photocopies of title pages, Architecture and Economy, Food and Agriculture, Health and Medicine, Science and Technology, Spirituality, Worldview & Governance

17. Cumberland Band Treaty Five. – 2020-2021

Correspondence regarding National Ribbon Skirt Day, airport named "Squaw Rapids", Treaty Research Report, Ochapawace judgement.

18. Cumberland House. - 2019.

"Response to the Foley and Daley Research Report Prepared for INAC"

19. Doug Cuthand and Mandryck and Others. – [clippings] – 2021. OS Box 1

20. Elder's Testimony RCAP. – nd.

Quotes taken from RCAP testimony on various topics "Policy", "Recommendations", Elder Abuse", etc.

21. Elders Prov. Reports. - 1986-1988

"Issues Affecting Older Natives in Alberta" "A Study of the Unmet Needs of Off-Reserve Indian and metis Elderly in Saskatchewan".

22. Elderly – Nat. – 1993.

Copy of "The Future of our Past: Native Elderly in Canadian Society"

- 23. First Ministers' Conference on Aboriginal Constitutional Matters. 1983-1987.
- 24. First People's and the Constitution Conference Report. 1992.
- 25. Gordon Tootoosis. Clipping. 2003.

"From Poundmaker to Lebret to Hollywood and Back Again"

26. History - West. Can. Interpretations. - nd.

Handwritten notes "Chronology Pertinent to Aboriginal People of Canada"; handouts "What is History?", "The History of the Metis the Movie"

27. Housing - Regina. - nd.

Photocopied article from New Breed "Natives in Regina"

28. Important Issues. - 2018. OS Box 1

Newspaper clippings.

- 29. Indian Quotes. nd.
- 30. Indigenous Languages in the Delivery of Justice in Manitoba, a paper presented for the Public Inquiry into the Administration of Justice and Aboriginal People, March 9, 1990.
- 31. [Indigenous resistance to the Cold Lake Air Weapons range]. 2020.

Printout from The Dominion website.

32. John Cochrane First Nation. - nd.

Kaministikominahiko-skak Cree Nation "Our Land and Our Nation in the Words of our Elders"; press release regarding law suit against Perry Bellegarde and improper handling of membership.

33. Kaministikominhiko-shak Cree Nation. – 2009-2020. **RESTRICTED.** 

Elder stories, materials regarding a claims submission.

34. Kaministikominahiko-skak Cree Nation. – 2020.

Elder stories from Lillian Morin, Clinton Carrier, Margaret Bear, and a document containing tradition knowledge.

Kamloops Residential School Graves. – 2021. OS Box 1
 Article from newspaper.

36. Larry's Response to INAC [Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada] Cumberland House/John. – 2007. **RESTRICTED.** 

The response and memos about the response.

37. [Loose articles]. – 1954-2004.

"Lewis and Clark's Route Map" James MacKay's Map of the Missouri River", "The Rocky Boy Indians: Montana's Displaced Persons", *The Range* by Sherm Ewing, "Plains Indian Women and Interracial Marriage in the Upper Missouri Trade, 1804-1868", *Moose Jaw: The Early Years* 

Box 6

38. The Louse that Roared the Saskatchewan Indian, 1974).

Computer printout of an article, which says it was reprinted in The Northian newsletter, 39, 1974.

- 39. Marcel Petit. Clippings. 2013-2014.
- 40. [Miscellaneous.] -nd, 2013-2019.

Loose documents, photocopy from the Ontario Historical Society Papers and Rewcords "The Retreat of Proctor and Tecumseh", typed notes about the Teton Sioux, cover page from Aaron James mills thesis, article "Understanding brings peaceful solutions" from Anishinabek News.

41. [Miscellaneous.] – 1973-2017. **RESTRICTED.** 

Article about ile le Crosse school, aboriginal service in world war I, correspondence, fort trails, northwest company, voyageurs. This folder was unlabeled.

42. Native Women's Association of Canada. - nd.

"Native Women's Association of Canada v. Canada" Mary Eberts, Sharon McIvor, and Teressa Nahanee.

- 43. The Native Perspective, May 1976.
- 44. "A New Direction: Advancing Aboriginal and Treaty Rights" by Douglas R. Eyford. nd.

45. [NWAC]. - nd.

Handwritten notes.

- 46. [The Ochapowace Nation Kehte-ayak Oral History Project Report]. 2019.
- 47. Our Land and Our Nation in the Words of our Elders: In Collaboration with KCN Elders, and Chief John Dorion. 2020.

Printout.

48. Our Roots: A History of LaRonge. - 1981.

Photocopy.

49. Pembina & Turtle Mountain Ojibway.

Articles, notes.

- 50. Physicist Mr. Paul from Patuanak. [article] 2016.
- 51. Play Dominion. Clipping. 2017.
- 52. [Presentation to Indigenous Members of the Canadian Senate]. nd.
- 53. Quotes. nd.

Typed page of quotes from historical indigenous leaders.

54. Red Power. - 2013.

Article "From the Red Power movement to Idle No More".

55. The Reminiscences of Louis Cochin, OMI. – nd.

Photocopies from a book.

56. Resources. - 2006.

Printouts of search results from The Beaver, list of back issues of Alberta History Journal, bibliographic records from University of Manitoba library.

57. Saskatoon Friendship Centre. – 2009.

Annotated/highlighted thesis "The Saskatoon Indian and metis Friendship Centre and the Community Liaison Committee: Laying the groundwork for Self-Government, 1968-1982" by Pamela Ouart.

- 58. Smudging Ceremony Protocol. Pamphlet. nd.
- 59. Sources. nd.

Handwritten and typed notes.

- 60. Test Your Aboriginal Knowledge. Clipping. 2003.
- 61. Thunderchild Cult. Prog. [Culture Program?]. Clipping. 2016.
- 62. True Native Tours. 2000.

"True Native American Experience Tours – Canadian Indian Tours 2000"

63. White Paper and Red Power 1968. – 2015.

"The White Paper, 1968" article.

# III. Metis and Aboriginal Soldiers/Veterans

Material relating to mainly to Metis soldiers and veterans, but also aboriginal soldiers and material on war in general, including trips taken to Europe for research.

1. Trip Journal - Cathy. - 2013.

Typed notes recounting "2013 Trip in the footsteps of the metis Soldiers of World War Two"

- 2. Aboriginal Honours and Awards WW, WWII, Korea. nd.
- 3. Aboriginal People in the Canadian Military. [2009?]

  "A Commemorative History of Aboriginal People in the Canadian Military"
- 4. Aboriginal Soldiers. Clippings. 2013-2017. OS Box 1
- 5. Aboriginal Soldiers. nd.

Handwritten notes, printouts.

- 6. Aboriginal Soldiers Heroes. Clipping. 2017. OS Box 1
- 7. [Aboriginal veterans]. nd, 2001.

List of Metis soldiers, "In The Footsteps of the metis Soldiers: The Italian Campaign", "In Flanders Fields", "War Monument Project: national Aboriginal Veterans Association"

8. Aboriginal Veterans Tribute Honour List. – 2017.

Originally in binder, refoldered].

9. Aboriginal War Dead - Korea. – 2014.

Printouts from Canadian Virtual War Memorial.

10. Aboriginal War Deaths. – 2009-2014. **RESTRICTED.** 

Correspondence, notes, printouts from Canadian Virtual War Memorial.

- Adolph Hitler @ Vimy Memorial Teens in Berlin WWII. 2007-2013.
   "Hitler's Visit Still Haunting", "The Carefree life of a Teen in Wartime Berlin"
- 12. Albert Flett Yvonne Tupper 2014 100 Years Old. 2014.

  Emails about the Metis memorial at batoche, also about a soldier Albert Flett.
- 13. Alex Decoteux/AB. Soldier. Clipping. 2017.
- 14. Animals in War. 2017. **OS Box 1**Pamphlets published by veterans Affairs aimed at children.
- 15. Battle in the Sudan Conflict that Voyageurs Came Down Nile to Rescue Gordon. 1996.
- 16. The Canadians at Spirtbergen, by Major C.P. Stacey. nd.
- 17. Cemetery. 2002. **OS Box 1**Clipping on UN Memorial Cemetery.
- 18. Check lists. nd.

  Lists of sources, names of soldiers.
- 19. City of Saskatoon/Veterans. 1946.
  Photocopy from a report, and application form, regarding veterans "reduction in price of lots to veterans"
- 20. Claude [Petit] PC's. [2016]-2017.

  Correspondence regarding Aboriginal veterans to government.
- 21. Claude's Monument. 2000.

  "Monument to Aboriginal Veterans", handwritten notes.
- 22. [Cold War Clemency: The Kurt Meyer Conundrum]. 2003. The Beaver magazine folded open to this article.
- 23. Coral Topping WWI. 2011.
- 24. Dorothy Askich, "The Judge", Afgan Solder/metis. Clippings. 1990-2009. OS Box 1
- 25. First Nation Soldier Stories & Adam Cuthand.

  Articles, bios, Allan Bird, Gordon Ahenakew, "Warriors of Peepeekisis", Joe Dreaver,

  Mistatimos.
- 26. The Great Escape WWII. 2014.
  Article printout.

27. [Great War memorial bench.] – nd.

Printout of design drawing of the Great War Memorial Bench, and close ups of stonework.

28. Great War Commemoration Committee. - 2016.

Oct 13, 2016 minutes.

29. Great War Vignettes. - 2016.

Article by USask communications.

- 30. Harold Ross Metis Soldier Interview Korea. 1992.
- 31. Honor and Awards. nd., 2014-2015.

Lists of names, printouts from Library and Archives Canada.

32. I Enlist. - nd.

"My War" memoir of a Saskatoon Light Infantry member, Major Howard Mitchell, plus some correspondence regarding it.

- 33. I Will Tell My War Story: A Pictorial Account of the Nez Perce War, Scott M. Thompson. 2000.
- 34. [Italian Campaign]. nd.

Web printout about the Italian Campaign, World War Two, and write up about the tour trip that Cathy took.

35. Interviews (Soldiers). - nd.

Eugene Desjarlais, Gifford Sanderson, Dave Barron, Fred L'Hirondelle, Leon Ferguson, Joe McGillivary, Harold Ross, Joseph Vandale, Pierre Vandale.

36. Juno Beach Breakout. - 2013.

Excerpt from Breakout from Juno.

- 37. Juno Beach Roll of Honour. nd.
- 38. Juno: The Canadian Attack by Yann Magdelaine. nd.
- 39. Key Documents Metis Soldiers. nd.

Photocopies, handwritten notes.

40. Key Documents for Report WWII. - nd.

Clippings, notes.

41. [Korea]. – nd

Handwritten notes.

42. Korean War. – 1995.

Article "Airman Down in Korean Hills" from Military History magazine.

#### 43. Korean War. [RESTRICTED, application for veterans rights]

Research into aboriginal & metis veterans.

44. Korean War. - nd.

Handwritten notes, biographies and interviews. Maurice Blondeau, Ron Camponi, Norris Petit, Harold Ross, Fred L'Hirondelle

45. Korean War – Remembering A Forgotten War - Dr. Timothy Balzer. – 2013.

Essay by a student for HIST 394.

46. Korean Soldiers. - 2012.

List of Soldiers, Printouts from Canadian Virtual War Memorial, Virtual Museum of Metis History and Culture. Interviews with Joe McGillvary, Ronald Collins; images of Harry Saregret, Stanley Morin and Arnold Gervais, Daniel Ross, Amroise Durocher, Cpl. Caplette; excerpt from Cathy's book.

47. LAC Pictures.

Printout of image records from Library and Archives Canada for soldiers.

48. Lenard Morin's List.

List of names with annotations. Soldiers?

49. [list of soldiers names.] – nd.

Printout of probably an excel sheet, folder had no label.

50. Louis Blondeau RCAF R270976. - nd, 2014.

"In Memoery of Aircraftman 1<sup>st</sup> Class Louis Blondeau", "The Burma Campaign", "Drop Zone Burma"

51. Maurice Blondeau Korean War Vet. - 1989.

Interview.

52. Metis Burials In Italy WWII. - 2015

Booklet, web print outs, typed and handwritten notes.

53. Metis Heroes. - 2008.

Obituary (Cliff Hessdorfer) and clippings.

54. Metis Heroes. – 2012, 2017.

Obituaries, articles, "Vote May Henderson" pamphlet. Claude Adams, Wilf Carter, Cuthbert Grant Jr.

55. Metis Heroes. – 1983-2018.

Clippings/articles.

56. Metis Interviews WWI. - 2017-2018.

Leonard Pambrun, Star Phoenix clipping.

57. Metis Interviews - WWII. – 2017.

Lydia McKenzie, Paul Pelletier, Archie Nicolas, Marshall Poitras

58. Metis Roles in WWI. – nd.

Various write ups and notes; "First World War Memorial Tour", "First World War Units of Metis Soldiers", list of soldiers

59. Metis Soldiers. - 2006.

Web printouts, articles.

60. Metis Soldiers. – 2012, nd.

Clipping, list of soldiers with pictures (photocopied).

61. Metis Soldiers. – nd., 2017.

Includes *Hidden Histories: Saskatoon's Great War Memorials* by Eric Story, article "Jerry Umpherville", photocopies of recruitment/attestation papers.

62. Metis Soldiers. – nd.

List of Saskatchewan Metis Veterans Association Executive, as well as lists of veterans by community.

63. Metis Soldiers – Awards, Honours. – nd, 2012.

Lists of soldiers, printouts of database entries from Library and Archives Canada, pictures of medals/awards.

64. Metis Soldiers Interviews. - 1962-2001.

Harold Ross, Malcom Norris, Albert (Hap) Boyer, Lawrence Sayese, Fred Malboef, Ora Madden, Joe McGillivary, Peter Pelletier, John Amyotte, Dorothy Askwith, Euclid Boyer, Coleen Watson.

- 65. Metis Soldiers Interviews Archie Nicholas. 2017.
- 66. Metis Soldier Interview in Canada. 1993.

Leo Pruden.

67. Metis Soldier Interviews Korea. – 1989, 1993.

Claude Petit, Norris Petit.

68. Metis Soldiers – Korea.

Lists, articles.

69. Metis Soldier Monument. - 2011-2014.

Articles, correspondence.

Box 8

- 70. Metis Soldiers Monuments. nd, 2006-2013.
- 71. Metis Soldiers War of 1812 by Lawrence Barkwell. nd.
- 72. Metis Soldiers WWII. nd.

Handwritten notes, lists.

73. Metis Stories – WWII. – 1973-1993.

Interviews. Mrs. Alexandrine Nicolas, Carolyn Vandale, Charlie Umpherville, Edith Tasse, Harry Tremayne, Nancy (no last name given).

74. Metis Veterans Memorial. – 2016. OS Box 1

Eagle Feather News Vik. 19 no.11.

75. Michael. – 2016.

Printouts relating to veterans mental health.

76. [Military]. -2005-2018.

Clippings about Special Forces attire and WWII, Dunkirk movie.

77. Military History Articles – WWI – Korean. – 1995-2011.

Handwritten notes, article.

78. [Miscellaneous]. – 1941-1945.

Photocopies of lists, correspondence, clippings; retrieval request forms.

79. Monument. – 2016.

Correspondence about and images of the Metis veterans' monument at Batoche.

80. National Metis Veterans' Memorial Monument – 2 folders. – 2017.

Alphabetical list printed from Gabriel Dumont Institute Virtual Museum. Originally in a binder.

81. Newspaper clippings – Metis – WW2. – 1977-2019.

Clippings on general topics and notes on war/Metis soldiers.

- 82. [Operation Gauntlet] "Conceiving and Executing Operation Gauntlet: The Canadian-Led Raid on Spitzbergen, 1941". *Military History*, Vol.26 issue 2. 2017.
- 83. Peacekeeping/Cold War/Post Korea. nd, 2011.

Handwritten notes, article from the Legion magazine.

84. "Petit" – nd, 1917, 2016.

Recruitment, attestation papers, genealogical info on Petit family members (photocopies).

85. Photos Italy Trip. - nd, 2015.

Write up about Italian Campaign tour and photos printed in black and white on computer paper.

86. Raymond Ranger KIA 1943. - 2016.

Commonwealth War Graves Commission entry.

87. Regiment/Sask/Can WWI. – nd.

Articles on John Evelyn Sturley, The Saskatoon Dragoons, Canadian Expeditionary Force, North Saskatchewan Regiment.

- 88. Remembrance Day WWI. Clippings. 2016-2017. OS Box 1
- 89. Robert Falcon Ouellette 2<sup>nd</sup> Metis War nd.

Article "The Second Metis War of 1885: A Case Study of Non-Commissioned member Training and the Intermediate Leadership Program.

90. Rolls of Honour. – nd.

Typed list of names.

91. SAB Regina Pictures SLI SSR. - 2013.

List of photo reference codes.

92. Saskatchewan Metis Soldiers of World War I, World War II, and Korea. - nd.

List of soldiers names.

93. Sask Metis Soldiers and Communities WWI & II. - 1917, 2014.

Lists and webprint outs.

94. Sask Soldiers. - June 2014.

List of soldiers names.

95. Soldiers' Award and Honours WWII. – 2004, 2016.

Lists of names and database entries.

96. Soldier Interview WWI. - 1976.

Joseph MacAuley.

97. Soldiers Stories. - 1990.

Story of Edward King, "Remembering my Experiences in World War II.

98. Soldier Transcription WWII. – nd.

Interviews. Joe Parisien, Wilfred Henry, Peter Pelletier,

99. Soldier's Transcripts WW2. - 1989-2003.

Interviews. Joseph Alexander Fayant, Alexandrine Nicolas, Norris Petit, Ron Camponi.

100. Soldiers – War. How History Fights Wars. – 2000, 2014.

Articles.

101. [Some of the First Nation, Metis and Inuit Soldiers Buried Overseas Who Died in Defence of Canada]. – nd.

List of soldiers, unlabeled folder, title taken from top of the document.

102. SLI [Saskatoon Light Infantry]. – 2013

Printouts from the UASC SLI database.

**Box 9** 

- 103. Swift Current Veterans. nd.
- 104. Tour to France. 2010.

Write up about experience of the trip touring war sites.

105. Trench Raiders. - 2016.

Legion Magazine, March/April 2016.

106. U of S Commemoration of Memorial Bench. - 2019.

List of names, images of bench.

107. Veteran Issues Vol 2. –1999, 2012. **OS Box 1** 

Clippings.

108. Veterans - Names. - 2013-2014.

Email regarding veterans list, email from Elaine Milne, write up on the Modern Day Pow Wow and Its Dances.

109. Veterans - Names. - 2013-2014. RESTRICTED.

Email regarding veterans list, email from Elaine Milne, write up on the Modern Day Pow Wow and Its Dances.

110. Vimy WWI. - 2016-2017. OS Box 1

Newspapers, clippings, pamphlets, bookmarks.

111. W.J. Ouelette - War Diary SLI. - 2013.

Printouts from the UASC database.

- 112. War Art. Clippings. 2012.
- 113. War Dead. 2011.

Cemetery information for soldiers printed from wwii.ca.

114. War Diary Italy, Monte Cassino. -1943, 2014.

Photocopy from war diary, article about Monte Cassino battle.

115. War Diary Awards – WWI. – 2012.

Web printouts from Veterans Affairs Canada, photocopies of attestation papers, for many soldiers. "P.W. Decharne" also written on the folder.

116. War research. – nd.

Notes on Italy, "In the Footsteps of the metis Soldiers: The Italian Campaign", typed research notes.

117. War Site Tours. - 2010-2011.

First World War Memorial tour write up.

118. WWI. - nd, 2020.

Clippings, list of Saskatchewan metis Soldiers of WWI, WWII and Korea.

119. WWI Metis Soldiers KIA [Killed in Action]; Reg No., Units. – nd.

List.

120. WW[II?] Tour. – 2019.

List of names. The II was scratched over on the original folder, hard to say what was intended.

121. WW2 Pictures Supplemental – Metis Soldiers. – nd.

Computer printouts of photos, database entries.

# IV. Interviews/Biographies

Interview transcripts and biographies of Metis and Aboriginal people. See also series III for more interviews with soldiers and veterans, as any interviews identified on the folder as soldier, veterans, or war were put in that category. Interviews and bios in this series may also include veterans, but they were not labeled as such. Arranged alphabetical by last name, or first word if not by name.

- 1. Dorothy Askwith. 1993.
- 2. [Walther (Brady), Anne, Brady, Sister A. & Chapman, Dorothy interview]. 1977.
- 3. Michael Tymchak Interview of Alex Bishop Green Lake. 1975.
- 4. Ron Camponi interview. 1984.

Typed transcript of interview, with one page handwritten at the beginning. Sticky note which reads "Wellesley Fudge Cake Morte Cassine Cemetery John Pelletiere"

- 5. Cumberland House Interviews. 1976
  Charles Fosseneuve.
- 6. Irene Dimick interview. 1984.
- 7. Murray Dobbin. nd.
  Interviews of Joe Ross and Rod Bishop.
- 8. Johnny Grant. 2001.
- 9. Clifford Hessdorfer [interview]. 1993.
- 10. Individuals. nd, 1984-2003

Evangeline Aubichon, Alfred Bouvier, Alex Ouelette, John Pambrun, O Crowther, Howard Adams, Walter Langan.

- 11. Herbert Landrie interview. 1984.
- 12. John Joe Larocque interview. 1982.
- 13. Norman MacAuley. 2016. Obituary.
- 14. Metis Interview Southwest Metis History. 2012. Dennis Lamotte.

- Metis Stories from Local histories. nd. 1976 2013
   Louis Nolin, Fraser Symington, Gus MacDonald, Patrice Fleury.
- 16. Metis Transcripts. 1978, 2003. Edith Merrfield, Henry Pelletier.
- 17. Georgina Morin interview. nd, 2001.
- 18. Harry Morin interview. nd.
- 19. Lillian Nicolas. 1984.
- 20. Obituaries. 1990. Tony Camponi.
- 21. Claudia Petit interview. 2001.
- 22. George Pritchard interview. 1984.
- 23. Lawrence Pritchard Interview. 1984.
- 24. Ed Rivard. 2017.
- 25. Saskatchewan First Nation Obituaries. 1980.

John Robert McLeod, Ida McLeod, and articles "Battle at Frenchman's Butte 1885", "Kakikekaskakowew: He Forever War Whoops", "Smith Atimoyoo Selected 1989 Citizen of the Year"

- 26. Helen Sinclair interview. 1982.
- 27. Ste. Madeleine Community without a Town: Metis Elders in Interview. 1987. Lena Fleury.
- 28. Josephine M. Tarr. 1984.
- 29. Frank Tompkins (NAVA). Article. 1998.
- 30. Clarence Joseph Trotchie. 1984.
- 31. Trottier Family 1784 on. nd.

**Box 10** 

32. Joseph Vandale Interview. – 1984.

33. Transcript Forms – Signed Consent forms. – Michif. – nd. **RESTRICTED.** 

## V. Aboriginal Education

1. Andre Renaud – Journal of American Indian Education. – 1964, 1973

"Acceleration of Socio-Cultural Adjustment and Change in Northern Communities." Paper presented in 1963 and biographical information about Andre Renaud, who helped developed aboriginal education.

2. [Apihtowkosan]. - 1985.

Correspondence and booklet regarding this teaching Unit produced by Northern Lights School Division.

3. Background First Nation Ed in Sask. – 2005.

"The Foundation for First Nations Education in Saskatchewan"

- 4. Background First Nation and Métis Education. 2012. **RESTRICTED.**
- 5. Bridging the Aboriginal Education Gap in Saskatchewan. Gabriel Dumont Institute. 2011.
- 6. Being Indian Means...(NORTEP). 1985. **RESTRICTED.**

Handwritten pages from a variety of authors, looks like an assignment for Natives Studies 110.

7. [FNUC]. – 2004-2009.

Emails re: post secondary student support program, letter to Rob Norris and June Draude re: support for funding, enrollment stats 2004-2009.

8. FNUC. - 2009.

Emails regarding First Nations University of Canada.

9. History of Indian Schooling in Sask. – nd.

List of questions/numbered facts like a school handout.

10. Important Docs GDI [Gabriel Dumont Institute] & MNS [Metis Nation Saskatchewan]. – 1982, 2013, nd.

Metis Educators Forum 2013; Gabriel Dumont Institute of Native Studies and Applied Research Annual Report 1982; Proposed memorandum of Understanding Between the Metis Society of Saskatchewan and the Canadian Employment and Immigration Commission; Affiliation Agreement between the University of Saskatchewan and the Gabriel Dumont College of Metis Studies and Applied Research.

11. Jerry H. PHD Res. – nd.

Jerome A. Hammersmith dissertation, "Converging First Nations and Euro-Canadian Knowledge Systems: Implications or Tertiary Education"

12. Measuring Success – SUNTEP Metis Education. – 2012.

"Be Bold! Move Forward!" Measuring Success: A research paper prepared by SUNTEP Saskatoon and the Gabirel Dumont Institute, March 2012.

- 13. Memorandum of Understanding FSIN and Government of Saskatchewan Pre-K 12. 2003.
- 14. Metis Education. 2014.

Info about U Ottawa faculty Larry Chartrand, photo of metis memorial, HR document.

15. Metis Historiography NATST 301.6 Exam. – 1988.

"Essay writing tips", "What the Professor Says/What the Professor Really Means" hand out, Edfdn 270.3 Exam, Native Studies 301.6 exam.

- 16. [Metis Suntep Research project]. [2010]
- 17. Metis Ways of Knowing. 2008.

Documents regarding Behavioral Research Ethics Board application/research study.

18. Michif. - 2014.

Correspondence, syllabus for ECUR 498.3 (SUNTEP)

19. [Miscellaneous]. – nd.

Introduction to "The Difference of Exploration, Trade, and Settlement on the Final Determination of the Oregon Boundary", Statement of Purpose proposing "Can you teach the way I learn? Indian, Metis, and Inuit Students in Canadian Schools" as a text reference work.

- 20. Month End Reports Northern Students. nd. RESTRICTED
- 21. [Native Education and Training: Meeting the Need]. 1986.
- 22. Native Post-Secondary. 1986.

"Native Post-Secondary Education: A Preferred Plan for Transitional programming prepared by the Gabriel Dumont Institute of Native Studies and Applied Research"

23. Oral Tradition. – [1995?]

Research, hand written notes.

24. [Prince Rupert Curriculum Project]. - nd.

Duotang with a stamp from Indian and Northern Curriculum Resources Centre, has essays and poems from different authors. Title from library card in the back.

- 25. SUNTEP Measuring Success Background. 2008-2011. RESTRICTED
- 26. [Saskatchewan School Boards Association]. 2005. Research report 1985-2005.
- 27. Turtle Island Conservation Ont. Curriculum Based Ed. Bundle Overview. nd.
- 28. TEPS Hist Docs. nd.

Appears to be history of SUNTEP, ITEP, NORTEP.

29. Teacher. - nd.

Handout "A Teacher is..." with handwritten annotations.

30. [Westmount Community Outdoor Metis Cultural Classroom project application]. – [2017].

#### VI. General

Includes biographies of historical figures, not specified as aboriginal, but may be., and generally printed/copied from published sources. Personal interviews with aboriginal and metis people and obituaries are in series IV.

1. Alice. - 1992-1999. **RESTRICTED.** 

Alice Aby vs SIFC, court documents, correspondence.

2. The Beaver. – 2006.

Sticky note on cover says "John Sugden"

3. Bios. – 2017.

Alexander Roderick McLeod

4. Broadway Bridge History. - 1983.

Page from the Saskatoon Star Phoenix.

- 5. Champlain Society Sources. 2014.
- 6. The Constitution Act, 1982 Section 25, 35. 1988.

Article by Kent McNeil.

- 7. Co-operative and State Ownership in Northern Saskatchewan Under the CCF Government by Karla Radloff. Thesis (print out). 2004.
- 8. Ed Lavallee. 2014.

Computer printed photo, article "Offerings: Faith leaders unite to support LGBTQ family", email re Star Phoenix story.

9. Emmanuel College. – 1956.

Photocopy of Saskatchewan History, Volume 9 no.3, Autumn 1956.

10. Explorers Fur Trader's Etc.

Robert Longmoor, Henry Kelsey from Dictionary of Canadian Biography.

11. FASD - Roland Chrisjohn. - 2002.

"Article "Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Fetal Alcohol Effects: What is the Difference?"

**Box 11** 

12. First Ministers Conferences. - 1906-2004.

Collection of minutes.

13. Gabriel's Country Canoeing the Sask. - 2012.

Westworld magazine.

14. Heritage Items. – 2016. **OS Box 1** 

Northern Wilds magazine, clipping.

15. History in Cemetaries. - 2020.

Article in Bridges.

16. [Ibister, James]. - nd.

Photocopy from Dictionary of Canadian Biography.

- 17. In Memorium Rosamund Vanderburgh (writer of article with reference to Mary Lou). 2011.
- 18. John A. [MacDonald]. nd.

Printout from Dictionary of Canadian Biography. Back of the file folder is a write up about louis Riel.

19. John Jones Books. - 1996-1997.

Boy on the Farm II, TV Tales, Our Beginnings, Swamp Cedar Stories, The Jonses: Truths, Half Truths, and Outright Lies!

20. [John Sproule Mills]. - nd.

Note with dates for John Sproule Mills.

21. Ku Klux Klan. – 1965, 2014, 2017, 2019.

Articles.

22. La Perche. - 2016.

Articles from Genealogy Today.

23. Land Terms Definitions. - 2016.

Printout from LAC website.

- 24. Legislative Assembly of Saskatchewan Second Session 12<sup>th</sup> legislature 9<sup>th</sup> day. 1954.
- 25. "The Little Boy". nd.

Poem/story by Helen E. Buckley.

- 26. Local History Genealogy Sources. 2013.
- 27. Macleans Vol. 134 no 5. 2021.

Sticky note on front cover says "Bitsy"

28. Mary Simpson: Nelson's Canadian Love – John Sugden.

Photocopy of article.

29. [Miscellaneous.] - nd, 1998-2006.

Pamphlets: Saskatchewan Archaeological Society, Saskatchewan History and Folklore Society, Gabriel Dumont Institute. Breslayor Heritage Museum Association Newsletter. Handwritten note re: Dictionary of Canadian Biography. Found grouped together without a folder.

30. [Newsweek articles]. - 1994-1995.

"Taken to the Cleaners", "My World Now" articles about aging.

31. Papal Bull, 1537 Sublimus Dei. – 2016.

Typed copy.

32. Pertinent Bios. – 2017.

Biographies printed from Dictionary of Canadian Biography.

33. Pictures. – nd. – 19 colour photographs.

Pictures of Deer Lodge and St. Peters Mission (on photo paper), other photos on computer paper (dog sled team, Vimy, Mother Canada statue, others). Postcards for Batoche.

34. Prairies North. - 2010, 2019.

Winter 2010, Spring 2019.

35. Primrose Lake and McCusker River Representative Areas – Concept Management Plan. – 2000.

36. Regina manifesto. – 2006-2018.

Notes, articles.

37. Roots: Newsletter of the Native Plant Society of Saskatchewan. – 2020.

Vol.25 no.1 (photocopy)

38. Round Prairie Homesteaders. - nd.

Handwritten notes.

- 39. Salt Lake Institute of Genealogy Course Description and Application pamphlet. 2006.
- 40. Saskatchewan Genealogical Society Bulletin, Vol 41 no.2 June 2010.
- 41. Saskatchewan History. 1971, 1981, 1997, 2011, 2014.

Vol.24 no.2 1971

Vol.34 no.3 1981

Vol.49 no.2 1997

Vol.63 no.1 2011

Vol.66 no.2 2014

42. Sask CCF. - nd.

Handwritten notes.

43. Saskatchewan Natural Resources Act. - 2020.

Printout from internet.

44. Saskatoon 1911. – 2005.

The Beaver Magazine, Vol. 85, no 3, 2005.

45. Saskatoon History Background. - 2016.

Printout about Sasaktoon history from City of Saskatoon webpage, articles from Manitoba Historical Society webpage.

46. Spanish School Bill Maurice. - 1996.

"Critique of the book 'Spanish Residential School' by David Shanahan, compiled by Father Bill Maurice.

47. Survival Chapter 9.

Sticky note on folder reads "pictures of materials in museum." LAC database entry for photo of "Carrying Tea Chests to York Boats"

### VII. Publishing/Manuscripts

a. The History of the Metis of Willowbunch

1. Clan Grant. – 2016.

Email containing a review of *The History of the Metis of Willow Bunch*.

2. Reviews of *The History of the Metis of Willow Bunch.* – Clippings. – 2004.

#### b. Metis Soldiers of Saskatchewan: 1914-1953

1. First World War Supplemental.

Includes "Chapter 10 – Metis go to war." Unclear if this material is for this manuscript or the unpublished second book, but the First World War Memorial Tour" material does seem to fit for this book, so this material has been placed here.

Reviews Metis Soldiers. – nd Book review.

#### c. Second Book

This is material for a second book by Cathy and Ron covering the history of the Metis in Saskatchewan, which appears to be unpublished. Also included are drafts for Metis Voices which may be later drafts with a name, whereas earlier drafts appear to be labeled "Second Book".

- 1. Book #2 Early Draft. nd.
- 2. [Chapter List]. nd.

Table of contents style list of chapters for "Part Two"

- 3. Chapter 5: Permanent Metis Settlements. nd. First page of the chapter.
- 4. Chapter 7: The Story Beyond Batoche. nd.
- 5. Intrusion, Disruption, and Metis Response. nd. Unnumbered chapter.
- 6. Intrusion, Disruption, and Metis Pushback. nd. Unnumbered chapter.
- 7. Larry Chartrand. 2002.

Email from someone named Jordon about Tom Chartrand and a bit of his life story. File folder was labeled "Larry" Chartrand – mistake? References Willowbunch.

8. Lyle Daniels Correspondence. – 2005.

Submission and correspondence to win Centennial Project funding.

- 9. Metis History Drafts. nd.
- 10. Metis Voices Manuscript Part II. nd.

**Box 12** 

- 11. Metis Voices Part II. nd.
- 12. Metis Voices Part 2 Chap.5 Korean. 2020.
- 13. Metis Voices Vol 2. nd.
- 14. Organize Development 1970's. nd.

Contains chapter drafts, doesn't necessarily seem related to the folder title.

- 15. Ron's overview of "Metis Voices". nd.
- 16. Resources Photo Archives (Montreal). 2005, 2016.

Contains "Chapter Fighting for Education" (draft of a chapter), page from the national Post about archival portraits going online, print out of photo from Archives du Montreal.

- 17. Second Book Beginning. nd.
- 18. Second Book Chapter 8. nd.

Drafts, research. Also a draft of Chapter 1.

19. Second Book Chapter 9 WWI. - nd.

### d. Metis Rising

Material for an essay/chapter "What's a Metis Anyway?" Cathy had published in a book called *Metis Rising*.

1. Identity and Belonging. – nd.

Seems to be an earlier draft of the essay.

2. Metis History.

Chapter "What is a metis Anyway: Identity and Belonging", clippings.

3. Metis Rising. – 2016.

Proposal/write up for a resource called "Metis Rising: The People and the law"

4. Ron's Work Part II Introd.

"Metis Life in Twentieth Century Saskatchewan".

5. Ron's Files 2<sup>nd</sup> book. – nd.

Lists of computer files.

6. What's a Metis Anyway? - nd.

Draft of Chapter 2, note says "pages after 26 missing"

# e. Misc/Unidentified

- 1. Ron's Articles on Metis Identity. nd.
- 2. [unidentified drafts]. nd.

Unlabeled manuscript pages. Email in back regarding "What's A Metis Anyways" but it's more likely from Metis Voices.

#### VIII. Personal

Correspondence, clippings, etc. See also Cecil King fonds (MG 548)

- 1. Aaron Mills. Correspondence. 2015-2016.
- 2. Beaches of Normandy WWII. 2017.

Western Alumni travel pamphlet for "The River Seine to the Beaches of Normandy".

3. Blaine Kozaloski. – 2016.

Print out of condolences posted on Facebook.

4. [Boy from Buzwah]. – 2020.

Email to Cathy re: Cecil's memoir.

5. Cecil's Launch. - Sept 19, 2013. RESTRICTED

Correspondence re: launch of Balancing Two Worlds.

6. Cecil's memoirs Chapter 5. – 1995.

"The Odawa Spiritual World by Cecil King"

7. Diary of the World War Two Tour: Sicily and Italy. – nd.

Typewritten diary plus computer printed black and white photos.

8. Eagle Lake. - nd.

Documents regarding land dispute/theft of lumber.

9. European Travels. - 2016.

Email regarding WWI Canadian battlefields trip.

- 10. [From Unity to Diversity 1960-1975 The Methodology of Comparative Educators]. 1976. Essay by Catherine Littlejohn for Ed. Foundations 785.
- 11. [Greeting cards.] nd, 2021.

Greeting cards, recipes, Jack Nicholson meme.

12. Italy and Sicily – U of S. – 2015.

Day by day summary of trip.

13. Italy Diary WWII. - 2015.

Official tour booklet, typed diary.

- 14. [Italian Lakes USask Alumni Travel Brochure]. 2020.
- 15. Littlejohn Hist. 1975, 2009.

Saskatchewan History XXVIII Autumn 1975, correspondence, re Gavin Littlejohn.

# 16. Medical Journey. - 2020. CLOSED.

17. Memory Album Italian Campaign. – 2015. Draft with photos.

18. [Miscellaneous]. - 1988-2017.

Handwritten note, email "A Pipers Story", "Midwest Bookhunters 17<sup>th</sup> Semi-Annual Book Fair" exhibitor list.

**Box 13** 

19. Miss Fogarty's Christmas Cake. - nd.

Lyrics and chords.

20. [Personal]. - 1970-2021

Correspondence, greeting cards, "Moving into the Twenty First Century: paper prepared by Catherine Littlejohn.

21. Personal. - 2021. - RESTRICTED.

Correspondence, clippings.

22. Personal mail. - 2001-2014.

Correspondence.

23. Residential School Cecil Speech. - nd, 2020.

Does contain what looks to be a speech about residential schools, but also misc. articles, issue of Suddenly Saskatchewan, press release from Gabriel Dumont Institute.

### 24. Ron's Award. – 2017.

Saskatoon-Grasswood Canada 150 Award.

### 25. SNR. – 2009. **RESTRICTED.**

Sasknative Rentals.

# 26. University of Sask. Early History. – 1977.

Essay by Cathy celled "The University of Saskatchewan: A Distinctive College" for EDFN689 and research notes and materials.